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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, September 8, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. in the District boardroom with these members in attendance: Mr. Brad Rigler, Presiding; Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Jr. and Mrs. Agatha Foscato.  Mr. Mark Greathouse was absent.   Also present were Mr. William Chain, Superintendent; Ms. Karen Kugler, Director of Curriculum and Special Programs; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Mrs. Barb Richwine, E.S. Principal; Mrs. Patti Weber, M.S. Principal; and Ms. Brooke Say, Solicitor.  Our Student Representatives, Ms. Erin Briggs, Junior and Mr. Austin Ford, Senior, were both present for their first meeting.  
Minutes Approved

The Board unanimously approved the minutes of the August 25, 2014 meeting on a motion by Mr. Barlow and a second by Mr. Hatter.  

Student Representatives:

Mr. Chain thanked the student representatives for their participation and expressed pleasure for their desire to serve.  Mr. Ford explained that the students are just getting settled in, clubs are starting and sports events are occurring.  

Public Comment:

Nicole Bennett spoke to the Board as Secretary of the Elementary PTO.  She encouraged board members Brad Rigler and Chuck Hatter to join Mr. Chain, Ms. Dean, Ms. Richwine, and others in the dunk tank at Pippinfest.  This is part of a fundraiser for elementary playground equipment.  She would like to see participation from teachers and bus drivers as well to entice students to bring their families to Pippinfest.  Ms. Bennett is hoping to find other ways to generate revenue such as grants and additional fundraising. 
Sara Laird spoke to the Board about the Elementary Aide position not being filled.  As a parent of students in kindergarten and second grade she is very concerned and asked the Board members about the time they have spent in the elementary classrooms.  She feels the position is desperately needed.  Ms. Laird is also concerned about the length of time students spend on the buses.  She has heard that even students living in 
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town are on the bus for an hour and that is not acceptable for small children.  She feels that eliminating two buses has really affected many families.  

Heather Roberts addressed the Board regarding a letter she sent and asked them to explain why three budgeted positions have not been filled.
Consent Agenda:



On a motion made by Mr. Hatter and seconded by Mr. Barlow, the Consent Agenda was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Rigler, Mr. Lefeber, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, and Mrs. Van Metre casting assenting votes.  

Personnel
A.
Approved a request from Mr. Brad Phillips, custodian, for medical leave beginning August 11, 2014 for approximately 6-8 weeks.   

B.
Approved the addition of Ms. Betsy Showers, Math, to the Professional Substitute List K-12 for the 2014-2015 school year.

C.
Approved the removal of Mr. Christian DeFilippo from the Professional Substitute List.
D.
Approved the addition of Ms. Mary Beth Mickley to the Support Staff Substitute List effective August 25, 2014 for the 2014-2015 school year.

E.
Move to grant permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire an elementary part-time classroom aide K-4 for the 2014-2015 school year.



Background:   Item E was tabled at the last board meeting.

Other Action Items:



On a motion made by Mr. Hatter and seconded by Mr. Barlow, Item A, was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Rigler, Mr. Lefeber, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, and Mrs. Van Metre casting assenting votes.  
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A.
Curriculum Review – 

Approved a recommendation from the administration to adopt the following revised curriculum(s). 

 

 Language Arts

 Mathematics

 Science

 Social Studies

 
Background: The curriculum(s) have been written based on the recently adopted PA Core Standards.  


On a motion made by Mr. Hatter and seconded by Mr. Whitcomb, Item B, was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Rigler, Mr. Lefeber, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, and Mrs. Van Metre casting assenting votes.  

 

B.
Textbook Adoption – 

Approved a recommendation from the administration to adopt the following subject area textbooks. 

 

1. Glencoe Science, Middle School (multiple subject specific titles)
2. BSCS Biology, a Human Approach, High School Biology

3. Introduction to the Practice of Statistics, AP Statistics 

4. Writing about Literature, AP English 12

 
Background: The textbooks have been identified by the curriculum writing teams as being the best, and most cost effective way to provide additional learning resources promoting student success in the subject.  


On a motion made by Mr. Lefeber and seconded by Mr. Hatter, Item C, was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Rigler, Mr. Lefeber, Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, and Mrs. Van Metre casting assenting votes.  

C.
Accepted the resignation of Mr. Mark Greathouse as president and member of the Fairfield Area School District Board of Directors effective immediately.
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On a motion by Mr. Hatter and seconded by Mr. Barlow, Mr. Rigler was nominated for President. On a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mr. Hatter, nominations for President were unanimously closed.  A roll call vote was taken for the nomination of Mr. Rigler as President, with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, and Mr. Lonny Whitcomb casting assenting votes.  Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Mikesell, and Mr. Rigler abstained. 
D.
Nominated Mr. Brad Rigler for the appointment of Board President.



On a motion by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter was nominated for Vice-President. On a motion made by Mr. Lefeber and seconded by Mr. Barlow, nominations for Vice-President were unanimously closed.  A roll call vote was taken for the nomination of Mr. Hatter as Vice-President, with Mr. Barlow, Mr. Rigler, Mr. Lefeber, Mrs. Foscato, and Mr. Lonny Whitcomb casting assenting votes.  Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Mikesell, and Mr. Hatter abstained. 
E.
Nominated Mr. Chuck Hatter for the appointment of Vice-President, as a result of the appointment of Board President. 

Other Discussion Items:



The following item was read aloud and clarified to read “within 30 days of tonight’s meeting. “
A. Advertise Board Vacancy – The Board will advertise the vacant board member seat.   All interested candidates should submit a letter of interest on or before September 19, 2014 by 2 PM.   Fairfield Area School District, c/o Board Secretary, 4840 Fairfield Road, Fairfield, PA 17320. The successful candidate will be appointed within 30 days of tonight’s meeting. 

B. Mr. Rigler requested that Mr. Barlow join the Finance Committee as he is removing himself from that position.  

C. Mr. Rigler told the public that the Elementary Aide position was approved in tonight’s Consent Agenda.  

D. Mr. Rigler requested that a committee be formed to discuss the Middle School Aide position.  He asked Mr. Barlow, Mr. Whitcomb, and Mr. Lefeber to meet prior to the next meeting and bring a recommendation.  There are several sides to the debate as he sees it: most believe the position needs to 
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be filled but not necessarily from the outside and some believe more is needed for safety.   Mr. Whitcomb immediately made a motion that we advertise immediately and follow the administration’s recommendation.  Mrs. Van Metre seconded the motion.  Discussion followed during which Mr. Barlow suggested a safety officer for the position.  Mr. Barlow also recommended that an employee from the front office move over temporarily and Mrs. Van Metre wanted to know who will answer the phones and handle student needs.  Mr. Whitcomb tried to withdraw his motion but is unable to do so according to policy.  Nicole Bennett, Stacey Whitmore, and Heather Roberts spoke about the need for consistency and that moving individuals creates gaps in other areas.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, casting dissenting votes.  Mrs. Mikesell, Mrs. Van Metre and Mrs. Whitcomb cast assenting votes while Mr. Rigler abstained.  
E. On a motion made by Mr. Hatter and seconded by Mrs. Foscato the Board approved having a Special Committee to review and make a recommendation as previously requested by Mr. Rigler.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Barlow, Mrs. Foscato, Mr. Hatter, Mr. Lefeber, Mr. Rigler, and Mr. Whitcomb casting assenting votes.  Mrs. Mikesell and Mrs. Van Metre cast dissenting votes.  Mr. Whitcomb did express his displeasure with the committee but agreed to serve. Mrs. Van Metre questioned why we are not doing as the public and community wants.  Ms. Laird spoke again regarding the position and the cost and hours.  She is concerned about the length of time it is taking to fill this position and what happens if we have an issue.  Other members of the public also questioned the length of time to fill and the purpose of the delay.  
F. Mr. Rigler offered condolences, on behalf of the Board, to the Wagner family.  

Adjournment

On a motion made by Mr. Hatter, seconded by Mr. Whitcomb, and unanimously approved by the Board, the meeting adjourned at 7:51 pm.  

Respectfully Submitted:


Mr. Brad Rigler



  
 Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager

Board President



  
 Board Recording Secretary

